


A 
Chain of 

Witnesses 
Charles Keymer 

President 

Michigan Conference 

One of the joys of camp meeting is the reunion of old friends. One morning 

during the literature evangelists hour at this year's camp meeting, I listened 

to a story that has been unfolding for several years. 

Elder Bill Bloom, who returned to the Michigan Conference last year to 

join the ministerial department as director of personal evangelism, had 

gathered several people together to tell the following story. 

Bill's first contact with Seventh-day Adventists was with a layman at 

Post Cereals in Battle Creek some years ago. Charles Whipple, now deceased, 

had many conversations with Bill at work and gave him several small books 

to read. After reading this material and the Bible, Bill surrendered his life 

to Christ. However, instead of joining the Adventist Church, Bill and his 

wife joined another church and were very active members. Five years passed. 

At this point Elder C. W. Pomeroy took up the story. He was a literature 

evangelist at the time. He visited Bill's home and sold the Bloom family some 

children's books. 

Later another literature evangelist, Orville Grimes, visited Bill and invited 

him to attend a week of revival meetings being presented by Elder H.M.S. 

Richards at the Battle Creek Tabernacle. Bill could not get interested and 

only attended two meetings. After the meetings Mr. Grimes gave Elder 

Richards' book entitled, What Jesus Said, to Bill. 

The book was illuminating for Bill, but also raised many questions. A 

few days after he had finished the book he became very distressed. He 

called the Seventh-day Adventist Church. 

I was in my study the day Bill called, and we made an appointment to 

talk. A series of Bible studies ensued, and later I had the privilege of 

baptizing Bill and his wife, Dorothy. 

But the story wasn't finished yet. 

The next person to be introduced was Verlyn Ruger, an Adventist 

businessman from Battle Creek. He had been a member of the youth group 

in Bill's former church, and was the first of many people who have become 

Seventh-day Adventists through Bill's work. 

Then Elder Kenneth Wenburg spoke. He had started Bill out as a 

literature evangelist. 

Catherine Hartman of Saline, Michigan, continued the story. Bill 

visited her home and sold some books to her. As a result of further visits and 

Bible studies she became an Adventist. Her daughter Jane is the youngest 

link in the chain of individuals who have accepted God's truth. 

Elder Bloom is now doing an outstanding work in the Michigan Conference 

serving as director of personal evangelism. He is working closely with the 

pastors, training our lay members how to witness and give Bible studies. 

He has already trained many people who are now leading other people to 

accept Jesus as their Savior. 

Just think: It all started with the witness of a faithful layman working 

in a factory in Battle Creek, Michigan. May God give us many more 

laymen who will be willing to be used by Him to finish the work. 

"The harvest truly is plenteous, but the labourers are few; Pray ye 

therefore the Lord of the harvest, that he will send forth labourers into 

his harvest." Matthew 9:37, 38. 
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Alexandra, Mike, Natalie and Tanya Haney 

THE HEART OF THE LAKE UNION 

A Book 
Changed 

Their Lives 
by David Gray 

To Mike and Tanya Haney religion had little meaning. 
True, they had grown up in nominal Christian homes, 
but Christ just wasn't a part of their lives. 

Then tragedy struck. A fire broke out while Mike was 
at work. Tanya and their little girl, Alexandra, were 
badly burned. 

Rushing to their hospital beds, Mike prayed, "Oh 
Lord, if you will heal my wife and daughter, we will 
bring up our daughter in a Christian home." 
Miraculously healed, today they show no scars. 

David Gray is communication intern of the Illinois 
Conference of Seventh-day Adventists. 

After that crisis Mike and Tanya thought more about 
religion, but didn't do too much about it. They did 
begin watching some of the religious television programs 
on Sunday, but still didn't attend any church. 

About a year after the accident, while visiting Tanya's 
parents in Alabama, another incident occurred which 
changed their lives. 

When searching for a book to read, Mike found one 
that captured his interest. It was entitled Daniel and the 
Revelation, by Uriah Smith. 

"It certainly wasn't the cover which impressed me," 
says Mike. "It was probably the most drab book there." 

However, he began reading and by early evening when 
the rest of the family returned after being gone all day, 
he had read almost the entire book. 

After supper Mike went off by himself and prayed 
that the Lord would impress him if what he had read 
was true. There was so much that he had learned, yet he 
didn't share anything with anyone, not even Tanya. 

Early Sunday morning Mike finished the book. By 
noon they were on their way home to Atlanta, Georgia. 
"During those two hours I began to tell Tanya what had 
happened. She was very open and listened." 

They decided they would begin looking for a church 
which believed many of the things in the book. One 
thing stood out in their minds. The true church must 
worship on Saturday. 

Once home they began looking in the yellow pages for 
churches to see when they held their services. There 
were several S.D.A. churches listed in the metropolitan 
area of Atlanta, and the Belvedere Church in Decatur, 
Georgia, was only 15 minutes away. The next Sabbath 
they went to church in Decatur. 

"We felt right at home that first Sabbath," says Tanya. 
One of the first people they met was Rowena Bowman, 
a lay Bible worker. Every week for two months Mrs. 
Bowman studied with them. 

After two months of study the Haneys were ready to 
be baptized. "The Lord led us all the way," says Mike. 

During the time they were studying, Mike knew the 
Sabbath was going to be a problem. His employers were 
very understanding and let him take Sabbaths off while 
he was studying. However, shortly after his baptism, he 
knew he would have to do something. 

One Sabbath Mike and Tanya decided that whatever 
his employer proposed on Monday morning they would 
accept. Early on Monday, Mike's employer called him 
into the office. He stated that a problem over Sabbath 
might soon develop, and so he wanted Mike to direct the 
company's Chicago division. 

"I want you to think and talk this over with your 
wife," he said. "I know it is a big move." 

"That won't be necessary," said Mike "We've already 
discussed it. We'll go." 

Completely baffled, Mike explained to his employer 
that he and his wife had asked the Lord to guide them 
and they had promised that whatever they were told to 
do on Monday they would do. 

The Haneys did move. There has been more of the 
Lord's direction in their lives since they came to the 
Chicago area. Now members of the Elmhurst, Illinois, 
Church, they realize that God had a hand in their lives 
all along. 
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GMe? 

Obey Him? 
by Don and Ruth Jacobsen 

DON: "Women's Lib or Adam's 
Rib?" We saw that title on an 
evangelistic handbill recently, and we 
decided that it really expresses the 
question that a lot of perplexed people 
are pondering: Who rules the roost in a 

Don and Ruth Jacobsen are 
professors at Andrews University. 
They also conduct marriage 
enrichment seminars every other 
month. 

FOUR  

Christian home—does he or does she? 
RUTHIE: It doesn't really answer 

the question to say, "Neither—God 
rules in a Christian Home." Of course 
that's true, but God seldom speaks 
audibly to families today, and has 
chosen rather to cmmunicate His will 
through individuals. 

DON: But what happens when the 
two primary individuals disagree? Who 
breaks the tie? Who casts the deciding 
vote? Who decides? 

RUTHIE: If we were to take a poll 
of American women—and men—on 
that question, we'd get all kinds of  

answers. Some see the new women's 
role as independent and self-assertive. 
Others see her as ideally submissive. 
Many are not sure. 

Think through this situation 
carefully with us: 

Glen has been under-treasurer for 
the Midwestern branch of a large 
corporation for about six years. A few 
weeks ago he was approached by the 
administration and told that he was 
being considered for a transfer to a 
West-Coast branch. The change meant 
a move up in the company and a 
welcome raise. 



When he brought up the subject 
with his wife, Marjory, she was at first 
surprised, then adamant. She had a 
good job, was happy in the Midwest, 
and definitely did not want to move. 

Now read through the following 
seven statements. On the basis of the 
information that you have, write 
Agree or Disagree in front of each one. 
Then compare your answers with ours. 

(Incidentally, after we put this 
exercise together we wrote out our 
answers separately and then compared 
them. We discovered that although we 
worded our reasons a bit differently in 
some cases, all of our Agree/Disagree 
choices were the same. You may wish 
to try it that way with your spouse.) 

	 I. They should negotiate 
and try to work out a compromise. 

	 2. Marjory should give in 
and express complete willingness to go 
where Glen decides. 

	 3. They should make a 
conditional move—agree to try it—and 
if they're not both satisfied, move 
back. 

4. Glen should give up the 
a move since Marjory's 
is more important than his 

5. If nothing else works 
Glen should exercise his authority and 
insist that the family move. 

	 6. They should postpone 
the move until both are in agreement. 

7. They should seek 
counsel from their parents and act on 
their advice. 

Here is how we responded—and 
why: 

I. Disagree. Although there is merit 
in considering both opinions, a 
compromise in this case could mean 
that both would be dissatisfied. We 
think their decision ought to be made 
for the right reasons and not simply 
because they are able to pacify each 
other. 

2. Agree. Except we don't like the 
term "give in." If Marjory were 
completely willing to adapt to her 
husband's wishes she could realize 
fulfillment and great joy in helping 
him succeed. We see her attitude as 
ideally one that says, Where he goes, I 
gladly go. 

3. Disagree. Impractical. 
4. Disagree. Marjory's happiness is 

certainly a prime concern of Glen's,  

but she should be finding her 
maximum happiness in him, not in her 
job. But how about the reverse—Glen's 
happiness ought to be bound up in 
Marjory, not in his job? This certainly 
ought to be true—it should be Glen's 
desire to provide more adequately for 
his family's happiness that should lead 
him, with the guidance of God, to 
make the move. 

5. Agree in principle, although we 
don't like the word "insist." Maybe a 
better way to phrase this would be, 
"Glen should attempt to show Marjory 
the studied wisdom in the move. He 
should seek her counsel and 
understand her needs. He should take 
the initiative in honestly searching to 
discover God's will for his family. If 
there is not complete agreement we 
understand the Bible principle to be 
that he casts the deciding vote." (See 
Genesis 3:16 and Ephesians 5:21-24.) 

6. Probably disagree. The 
opportunity to move may not be open 
six months or a year from now; the 
decision no doubt needs to be made 
immediately. 

7. Agree with the first part, disagree 
with the second part. The fact that 
Glen and Marjory have established 
their own family does not mean that 
they are beyond seeking counsel from 
their parents, or from others. 
However, after seeking advice they 
need to make the final decision 
themselves. If at this age they must go  

to their parents to break the tie, they 
are too young to be married. (See 
Genesis 2:24.) 

The purpose of this exercise is to 
demonstrate that we cannot rely on 
our own hunches or the cultural 
climate around us for making 
important decisions. We would like to 
suggest that if you wish to pursue the 
subject of submission more deeply you 
might wish to spend some time 
thoughtfully considering the following 
passages of Scripture: 

I Peter 3:1-6 
Ephesians 5:21-33 
Here is an interesting statement that 

we found recently which well 
summarizes our understanding of the 
subject of submission: 

"The husband is the head of the 
family, as Christ is the head of the 
church, and any course which the wife 
may pursue to lessen his influence and 
lead him to come down from the 
dignified, responsible position God 
would have him occupy, displeases 
God. It is the duty of the wife to yield 
her wishes and will to her husband. 
Both should be yielding, but 
preference is given in the word of God 
to the judgment of the husband. And 
it will not detract from the dignity of 
the wife to yield to him whom she has 
chosen to be her counselor, advisor, 
and protector."—The Review and 
Herald, April 22, 1862. 

idea of 
happiness 
job. 

FIVE 



Dr. Jacques Doukhan becomes the first graduate from Andrews' Doctor of Theology 
program. Dr. Doukhan will rejoin the faculty of the Adventist seminary in Collonges, 
France. 

ELECTRON MICROSCOPE 
PURCHASED 

A scanning electron microscope 
(S.E.M.), which provides 
three-dimensional viewing on relatively 
small surfaces, has been purchased by 
Andrews University for the science 
departments. 

Dr. Asa C. Thoresen, chairman of 
the biology department, said there are 
several fields other than biology that 
are finding the S.E.M. extremely 
valuable. 

For example, histologists are now 
able to see tissues as they never could 
before, and archeologists are able to 
examine and photograph specimens in 
great detail. 

Accessories can be added that make 
it possible to analyze chemical 
compositions, and the S.E.M. is even 
useful in metallurgical work. 

Light microscopes are capable of 
magnifying specimens only about 
2,000 times. According to Dr. 
Thoresen, the largest magnification 
possible with Andrews' light 

microscopes is about 1,000 times. 
With the S.E.M. it will be possible to 
magnify material up to 600,000 times. 

Dr. Thoresen emphasized the 
importance of having modern 
equipment in the department. 

"The students need to use the tools 
that are being used today," he said. 
"The S.E.M. will even be used by 
freshmen in their basic courses. This is 
the type of equipment they will be 
using when they leave Andrews and 
they need to become familiar with it." 

Electron microscopes use electron 
beams rather than light beams for 
illumination. 

ANDREWS GRADUATES 
LARGEST CLASS EVER 

Andrews University graduated 240 
students at commencement 
ceremonies in the Pioneer Memorial 
Church, Sunday, August 6, to 
complete the largest graduating class in 
the university's history. A total of 676 

persons graduated in the class of 1978. 
The College of Arts and Sciences 

and College of Technology together  

had 99 graduates at the summer 
commencement, while 141 graduated 
from the School of Graduate Studies 
and the Theological Seminary. 

Dr. Jacques Doukhan of France 
became the first graduate of the 
seminary's doctor of theology program 
since its beginning in 1974. Dr. 
Doukhan, who already held a docteur 
es lettres hebraique degree from the 
University of Strasbourg, will rejoin 
the faculty of the French Adventist 
Seminary in Collonges. 

Dr. Donald R. McAdmas, president 
of Southwestern Adventist College, 
presented the commencement address, 
"Reason, the Gift of God." Dr. 
McAdams spent several years on the 

Dr. Donald R. McAdams, right, enjoys a 
light moment with Andrews University 
President Joseph G. Smoot before Andrews' 
commencement, August 6. Dr. McAdams, 
who delivered the commencement address, 
is president of Southwestern Adventist 
College. 

history and political science faculty at 
Andrews before assuming the 
presidency of S.A.C. 

Honorary doctoral degrees were 
presented to Herbert Blomstedt, 
prominent European orchestra leader, 
and Harold Clark, a naturalist and 
prolific botanical writer. 

Mr. Blomstedt, who was awarded a 
Doctor of Music degree, is presently 
conductor-in-chief of the Swedish 
Radio Symphony in Stockholm. 

Mr. Clark is noted for his 
development of the Ecological 
Zonation Theory and his advocacy of 
creationism. He was given a Doctor of 
Science degree. 

'FAITH AND LEARNING' 
COURSES BEGUN 

A series of three interdisciplinary 
courses on the integration of Christian 
faith and learning has been developed 
and will be offered in the fall by 
Andrews' School of Graduate Studies, 
according to Dr. George H. Akers, 
director of the Doctor of Education 
program. 

"All four of the university's schools 
have been routinely reviewing their 
program in terms of the spiritual 
mission of the university," said Dr. 

Akers, "and the graduate faculty felt 
that a final course designed to help the 
advanced student 'get it all together' in 
his or her area of special interest in a 

andrews 
University 

Ray Minner, Correspondent 
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• Dale R. 

Schmid, D.D.S., 

recently began 

practicing general 

dentistry with 

Leland G. Reed, 

D.D.S., Suite 

503, State Bank 

Center, Freeport, 

Illinois. 	Dr. 

Schmid is a June 

1978 graduate of Loyola University 

School of Dentistry and Chicago 

College of Dental Surgery. He 

graduated with honors in oral and 

maxillofacial surgery and endodontics. 

He is a member of the American 

Dental Association and the American 

Society of Dentistry for Children and 

has a North East Regional Board and 

Illinois license. On August 6 Dr. 

Dale R. Schmid 

unified Christian context would 

provide a crucial culminating 

experience in our curriculum." 

Each of the courses carried four 

credits. 

Christian Faith and the Sciences will 

consider the relationship between the 

church and science, scientific model 

building and the ethical considerations 

of scientific experimentation. 

The course, to be team-taught by 

Drs. S. Clark Rowland, John F. Stout 

and Robert A. Wilkins, is 

recommended for all graduate students 

in the sciences. 

Christian Faith and the Humanities 

offers an examination of the 

Christian's world view as it pertains to 

the humanities, and seeks to determine 

how the humanities contribute to an 

understanding of man as a creatve 

being. 

Study is given to the questions 

raised by such disciplines as art, 

history, literature and music. Drs. 

Delmer I. Davis, Fritz Guy and Gary 

G. Land will teach the course. 

Drs. Rudolf E. Klimes, Marion 

Merchant and S. Douglas Waterhouse 

will conduct Christian Faith and the 

Social Sciences, a study of sociology, 

psychology, anthropology, 

communication, education, business, 

home economics and physical 

education as they relate to the 

Christian faith. 

CHANGES IN BROADCAST CLASS 
CAUSE ENROLLMENT INCREASE 

A 400 percent increase in 

enrollment followed the change of the 

name and format of a class for pastors 

and evangelists at Andrews' 

Theological Seminary. 

Broadcast Evangelism stresses the 

holistic approach to evangelism, 

according to Dr. James D. Chase, who 

begins his fourth year of teaching the 

class this fall. 

The holistic approach comes from 

the Bible definition of evangelism, 

which includes seed-sowing, watering 

and reaping, says Dr. Chase. An overall 

local church evangelism strategy is 

stressed with broadcasting being the 

seed-sowing part of the strategy. 

The class analyzes previous 

evangelism strategies and evaluates 

tape recordings of broadcasts. Class 

lectures, small group discussions and 

individual labs at Andrews' radio 

station, WAUS, are included in the 

course. 

Broadcast evangelism encourages the 

use of radio "spots," 60-second 

announcements, rather than long 

religious programs. 

"Many people don't tune in religious 

programs," says Dr. Chase. "That's 

why spots are so valuable. They go 

where the listeners are." 

Dr. Chase attributes the increase in 

enrollment—from about a dozen 

students per quarter to 41 students 

this summer—to three things: the 

practicality of the course, the change 

of the course name (from Religious 

Broadcasting to Broadcast 

Evangelism), and the fact that it is 

now worth four credits rather than 

three. 

Dr. Chase says the name of the 

course was changed because Religious 
Broadcasting was merely a descriptive 

title, while Broadcast Evangelism 

implies involvement. 

In addition to teaching at Andrews, 

Dr. Chase is currently producing a 

series of public-service radio spots 

announcing the availability of Life and 

Health magazine at newsstands in the 

near future. The spots will soon be 

heard on radio stations across the 

United States. 

GREAT LAKES ADVENTIST HEALTH SERVICES, INC 

Joel Hass, Correspondent 

NEWS NOTES 

Schmid married Sandy Roy of Berrien 

Springs, Michigan. Sandy is a 

registered nurse and will be employed 

at the Freeport Memorial Hospital. Dr. 

and Mrs. Schmid will reside in 

Freeport. 

• BATTLE CREEK—Julie Heisig 

began a 10-week internship at the 

Battle Creek Sanitarium Hospital 

public relations department on June 5. 

She worked with Diane Nudd, 

communication coordinator, on 

numerous projects including a slide 

presentation for the mental health unit 

orientation, a historical slide show, a 

capabilities brochure, the annual 

report, weekly news releases, Michigan 

camp meeting, and bulletin board 

displays. Miss Heisig is from Madison, 

Wisconsin, and graduated on August 6 

from Andrews University with a 

Bachelor of Science degree in mass 

media. 

Illinois 
Conference 

David Gray, Correspondent 

NEWS NOTES 

• The second annual northern 

Illinois youth rally was held at the 

Rockford Church on Sabbath, July 8. 

Directed by Mike Beaumont, Don 

Davis and Steve Varro, youth 

department directors, the weekend 

program featured Mr. and Mrs. Victor 

Waller, student missionaries, who went 

to Africa. Also present for the 

weekend was E. Wayne Shepperd, 

Lake Union Conference youth 

director. 

• Tom Shepherd, pastor of the 

Bolingbrook and Joliet churches, is 

planning to run again this year in the 

26-mile Mayor Daley Marathon in 

Chicago. For an investment project he 

is trying to raise funds equal to 5100 

per mile. If you would like to help 

sponsor him for this project, please 

write to Pastor Tom Shepherd, 142 

Thackeray, Bolingbrook, IL 60439, or 

call (312) 759-0077. 

ILLINI OUTDOOR CLUB 
CAMPS AT THE DUNES 

The Illini Outdoor Club enjoyed a 

beautiful weekend July 14 to 16 at the 

Indiana Dunes State Park. 

About 40 members and friends 
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gathered for Sabbath School and 
church. Those who took part in the 
program were: Joanne Dillon, song 
service; Tom Bull, president, prayer; 
Chuck Dillon, Sabbath School lesson, 
and Richard Opp, who presented a 
sermon about the life of Abraham. 

After the usual delicious potluck 
dinner and a short rest, several 
members climbed the sand dunes and 

walked along the beach. At vespers 
several club members told about their 
personal Christian experiences. 

On July 22 members of the club 
were invited to the home of Chuck 
and Joanne Dillon in Lemont, and an 
enjoyable time was had by everyone. 

The next camp-out will be August 
18 to 20 at the Mississippi Palisades 
State Park near Savanna. From 
September 15 to 17 a camp-out will be 
held at Bayou Bluffs near Cornell. 

Those who cannot camp out for the 
weekend are invited to spend Sabbath 
with the club. Bring a couple of dishes 
for dinner and enjoy the fellowship 
with us. 

For further information about the 
club, call Polly Bull at (312) 
852-7489. 

Harry Halvorsen 
Public Relations 

OCTOGENARIAN BAPTIZED 

IN ROCKFORD 

James Huff, 89, left, was literally loved 
into the church by a dedicated Christian 
family. Mr. Huff was baptized on Sabbath, 
June 24, by Elder Harold Flynt, right, at the 
Rockford Church. Mr. Huff's family, the 
Frank Hendricks of Hinsdale and the Bill 
Smiths of Rockford, have shown him 
constant devotion and personal concern. It 
was by their Christian zeal that James 
fianlly decided that baptism was right for 
him. Elder Flynt maintained that he had 
never seen anyone display the sense of 
happiness that Mr. Huff did following his 
baptism. Another happy Christian, Carol 
Dempsey, was also baptized that Sabbath in 
Rockford. 

New members of the St. Elmo Church are, 
front row, from left, Helen Johnson and 
Lois Willson,. back row, left, is Jim Gravil 
with Pastor Jerry Page. 

ST. ELMO CHURCH 
REORGANIZED 

The Lord has answered many 
prayers and worked numerous miracles 
in the past months to bring about the 
official reorganization of the St. Elmo 
Church on Sabbath, July 8. 

The St. Elmo Church was originally 
organized on December 20, 1952, and 
was the dream of the late Mae Durbin. 
In 1971, because of a dwindling 
membership, it was disbanded. Since 
then many prayers and a lot of effort 
have gone into building up the church 
in Fayette County. 

Stanley W. Cottrell, former pastor of 
the Decatur Church, and Willietta 
Weller, former conference Bible 
worker, repaired the church building 
and began giving Bible studies. Regular 
services were begun again on Sabbath 
afternoons. 

In 1976 the conference executive 
committee reorganized the districts 
and Pastor Jerry Page was sent to live 
and work in St. Elmo, and serve the 
Stewardson and Donnellson churches 
as well. 

The charter members and families of the 
St. Elmo Church. 

I n 	the past two years eight 
non-Adventists have begun attending 
the St. Elmo Church. The Lord used  

faithful members to revive the church. 
Keith Ferguson of Decatur drives 65 

miles each way every Sabbath to direct 
Sabbath School. Jeannie Summers and 

her family of Vandalia have also 

brought people to church and taught 
the young people. 

On July 8 John Hayward, 
conference president, was the guest 

speaker. Robert Ammons, conference 
ministerial secretary and lay activities 
leader, taught the Sabbath School, and 
Ray Rouse, conference 
secretary-treasurer, also participated in 
the reorganization service. 

Fourteen people joined as charter 
members. They are Maye Clayton, 
Keith and Gladys Ferguson, Gloria 
Howard, Helen Johnson, Lee and 
Sallie Miller, Jerry and La Fronne 
Page, Mildred Redfearn, Lillie Sessions 
and Jeannie, Jackson and Tammy 
Summers. 

In addition to the reorganization 
service, a baptismal service was held 
and three new people were welcomed 
into the church. Jim Gravil joined the 
Donnellson Church, Lois Willson 
joined the Stewardson Church and 
Helen Johnson joined the St. Elmo 
Church by profession of faith. 

Elaine Calder was one of nine people 
baptized by Pastor John Carpenter in 
Little Grassy Lake. 

WEST FRANKFORT MEMBERS 
ENJOY SABBATH 
AT LITTLE GRASSY 

Sabbath, May 20, members of the 
Du Quoin, Eldorado and West 
Frankfort churches gathered for 
Sabbath School and worship services 

at Little Grassy Lake Adventist 

Camp in Makanda. 
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Indiana 
Conference 

Cliff Hoffman, Correspondent 

The turnout was good, the 

weather was perfect, the food 

excellent and the followship with 

visitors will not soon be forgotten. 

Above all everyone will remember 

the afternoon baptism. 

Nine people entered the lake and 

were baptized as a testimony of 

their love for Jesus. Those who were 

baptized and became members of 

the Eldorado Church were: Pauline 

Butler; Elaine Calder; Faith, Linda 

and Mark Ferrell; Terry Jones; 

Rhonda and Ronald Oxemtenko, 

and John Purviance. 

Many people stayed for a 

sundown vesper program. After the 

close of the Sabbath several people 

went canoeing on the quiet, moonlit 

lake. 

John H. Carpenter 

Pastor 

ROCKFORD MAGICIAN 

JOINS CHRISTIAN GROUP 

Steve Varro, a magician and member of 
the Rockford Church, recently left for 
California where he will join Don Holder of 
Tranquility, a Christian musical group. Steve 
will add his talents to a ministry which 
blends Christian music with magic. Showing 
Christian principles through the 
sleight-of-hand tricks which he performs, 
Steve hopes to show audiences of his "love 
for Jesus Christ and His love for us." 

1915 at the age of 19. Today, 63 years 

later, she is still a zestful camp-meeting 

attendee. 

Formerly a Methodist, Mrs. Shafer 

became an Adventist when she was 16. 

She has lived on a farm in Roanoke, 

Indiana, since 1935. She attends the 

Hungtinton, Indiana, Church. 

Since joining the church, she has 

been a tireless worker. She has been a 

teacher in every class of the Sabbath 

School, deaconess, Sabbath School 

superintendent, and an avid distributor 

of Adventist books and literature. She 

has given countless Bible studies. 

It would be difficult to estimate the 

number of people whom Bertha has 

influenced to become Christians. She 

says, "If I can keep people full of 

courage and keep them going, I am 

serving the Lord to the best of my 

ability." 

She has always worked hard at 

Ingathering—last fall she raised $130. 

Bertha is also a gardener, and she 

can keep up with anyone who 

attempts to work with her for a full 

day—with no backache. 

At camp meeting this year she got 

up at 5:45 A.M. to walk four times 

around the quarter-mile track. 

In years past Bertha has always lived 

in a tent at camp meeting. This year, 

however, some of her friends decided 

that she should have a dormitory 

room. 

When asked if she would pose for a 

picture she agreed, with the stipulation 

that it be taken in front of a tent. She 

dashed off to a row of tents 300 yards 

away—with the photographer puffing 

along behind. 

Victor Weaver 

CENTRALIA COUPLE 

CELEBRATE 65TH YEAR 

Fred and Bertha Pontious of the Centralia 
Church recently celebrated their 65th 
wedding anniversary, June 11, with an open 
house at their home. Married in 
Pinckneyville, Illinois, on June 11, 1913, 
they have four children, Edwin of 
Washington, D.C.; Fahren of O'Fallon, 
Illinois; Harry of Centralia, and Alice 
Bylong of Chicago, Illinois; 20 
grandchildren, 35 great-grandchildren and 
one great-great-grandhcild. Mrs. Pontious, 
the former Bertha Ford, was only one year 
old when her parents became Seventh-day 
Adventists through the preaching of Elder J. 
N. Loughborough. Mr. Pontious was eight 
when his parents joined the church and were 
baptized by Elder C. H. Bliss. Both Mr. and 
Mrs. Pontious have been active in church 
work and continue to be an inspiration to 
everyone they know. 

Bertha Shafer 

SHE'S ATTENDED 
CAMP MEETING 
FOR 63 YEARS 

Bertha Shafer was born in Wells 

County, Indiana, February 6, 1896. 

She attended her first camp meeting in 

G. W. Morgan, Indiana Conference 
president, inspects ordination certificates. 

INDIANA CAMP MEETING 1978 

On the campus of Indiana Academy, 

from June 9 to 17, a program was 

presented which interested 

NINE 



Robert Taylor, pastor of the Indianapolis 
Glendale Church, is examined by Dr. Soo 
Wong Park of Battle Creek Sanitarium 
Hospital during physical fitness evaluation. 

Elder G. W. Morgan, left, congratulates three pastors and their wives after the ordination 
service. They are, from left, David and Deborah Fish of the Logansport Church, George and 
Alice Terrian of the Bloomington Church and Albert and Sharon Williams of Indiana 
Academy. 

Mrs. Bert Richardson, right, primary leader of the Anderson, Indiana, Church, and 
director of camp meeting crafts instruction, is shown new supplies by Evelyn Gates of the 
Michigan Conference child evangelism department. 

Andrews University Gymnics teach the 
young people to use their heads. 

TEN 

The earliteen department began a new 
afternoon recreational program instead of 
swimming. From left, Tina Decooman, Dee 
Ann Hackett, Angie Davis, David 
Thompson, Gina Hackett, Don Mathis and 
Glenn Hill cleaned up the grounds around 
the home of an elderly woman. They were 
rewarded with a trip to the Indy 500 
Museum and a canoe trip on the lake. 

Bryan Curry of Berrien Springs, Michigan, 
a member of the Andrews University 
Gymnics, performed a stunt called "splitting 
the blocks on a pagoda of chairs." 

everyone—from tiny tots to senior 
citizens. 

Several series of meetings were 
presented: Dr. Leslie Hardinge spoke 
about the sanctuary, Elder Carl 
Coffman spoke about the three angel's 
messages, Elder Archa Dart had a 
series on family life, and there was a 
health education program each 
afternoon. 

Gary Deem, pastor of the Huntsville, 
Alabama, Church, was the featured 
speaker for the youth program at 
night. 

Each early morning service featured 
a message by one of the departmental 
directors from the conference office. 

Special programs were presented by 
the Andrews University Gymnics, and 
an ordination service was held Sabbath 
afternoon, June 10. 
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Lake Region 	Michigan 
Conference 	Conference 

The newly organized Bearers of Truth 
Bible team will work closely with the pastor 
and Elder Robert Connor during the 
Highland Avenue Church crusade. 

BEARERS OF TRUTH 
PREPARE FOR CRUSADE 

In response to the good news that an 

evangelistic crusade will be held in 

Benton Harbor, Michigan, in 

September, a group of 12 potential lay 

Bible instructors set about to pave the 

way for the fall campaign. 

First the group trained intensively 

for eight weeks by taking a lay Bible 

instructors course compiled and taught 

by Toni Gardner. 

Then they organized themsleves into 

a Bible team called the Bearers of 

Truth. Starting in June the team began 

enrolling and assisting community 

people in the Amazing Facts Bible 

Course. 

On September 2, 1978, each 

member of the Bearers of Truth Bible 

Team will become duly certified to act 

as an official lay Bible instructor. On 

the same day, each team member is 

hoping to have at least five candidates 

to present who have completed the 

Amazing Facts Bible Course. 

The team plans to assist Elder 

Robert Connor, union evangelist, and 

do the follow-up work with the newly 

baptized members after the campaign 

has been completed. 

From the Spirit of Prophecy— 

"The Sabbath is a golden clasp 
that unites God and His 
people."—Testimonies for the 
Church, vol. 6, p. 351. 

V.O.P. EVANGELIST TO SPEAK 

IN MARQUETTE 

Voice of Prophecy evangelist Joe 
Melashenko will open a four-week Voice of 
Prophecy Bible Crusade on September 9 at 
the Crusade Center in Marquette, Michigan. 
The first night's topic will be, "Russia's 
Race for Time." Elder Melashenko includes 
a special Saturday night music program. 
Names of people who should receive an 
invitation should be sent to Pastor Ken 
Williams, 412 Wildwood, Marquette, MI 
49855. 

COUPLE HONORED 

AT FELLOWSHIP DINNER 

Charles and Elsie Messer were honored at 
a fellowship dinner held June 24 at the 
Hastings Church in celebration of their 60th 
wedding anniversary. The couple were 
married June 24, 1918, in Grant, Michigan. 
They were baptized at a camp meeting in 
Big Rapids in 1922. They have 3 daughters, 
2 sons, 24 grandchildren and more than 20 
great-grandchildren. 

Shirley Goodridge, elementary supervisor 
of the Michigan Conference, and Ruth 
Husted, right, one of several teachers who 
were honored at a special camp meeting 
ceremony. 

TEACHERS RETIRE 
AFTER 160 YEARS 

Five teachers with a combined total 

of more than 160 years of service to 

the Michigan Conference have retired. 

The General Conference Citation for 

Excellence was awarded to Ruth 

Husted during the education hour at 

camp meeting, Sabbath afternoon, 

July 22. She is retiring after 42 years 

of teaching; 35 years have been in 

Michigan. A dedicated teacher and 

devoted nature student, she has 

inspired many students during her 

career. Her future plans are still 

indefinite, but a winter in Florida 

looks very appealing after so many 

chilly Michigan winters. 

Marjorie Hardman taught for 36 

years, most recently in the 

kindergarten of the Cedar Lake 

School. 

After 41 years of teaching-22 in the 

Michigan Conference— Ruth Howell is 

leaving Muskegon. At a recent church 

service she was given a plaque which 

cited her patience, kindness and love. 

Lenna and Maurice Wright have just 

finished the school year at the Lapeer 

Church School. Lenna has taught 261/2  

years, 22 of them in Michigan, and 

Maurice has taught 15 years, 14 of 

them in Michigan. He has also served 

the denomination for 19 years in other 

areas. The Wrights are planning to do 

volunteer work in Honduras. Mrs. 

Wright will teach the children of 

missionary families part time, and 

Maurice will do some maintenance 

work. 

ELEVEN 



NON-SMOKERS CLUB FORMED 

Fourteen people who graduated recently from a Five-Day Plan to Stop Smoking 
sponsored by the Fairplain Seventh-day Adventist Church have formed a local chapter of 
Non-Smokers International, an alumni club. From left, they are Mrs. Robert Sinnett, who 
quit smoking after 11 years and is the club's co-chairman; Milo Sawvel, international 
director of the Five-Day Plan of Washington, D.C.; Dr. Herald Habenicht, medical 
consultant for the program; Eugenia Bolline of St. Joseph, who quit smoking after 46 years 
and is vice chairman of the new club, and Robert Sinnett, who quit smoking after 16 years 
and is the club's co-chairman. The Five-Day Plan was held at St. Joseph Memorial Hospital. 
(Photo courtesy of the Herald-Palladium Publishing Company, St. Joseph, Michigan.) 

Wisconsin 
Conference 

Dale Ziegele, Correspondent 

OFFICE OF CONTROLLER 
ESTABLISHED 

John (Dan) Toms 

John D. Toms 

is the new 

controller of the 

Wisconsin 

Conference of 

Seventh-day 

Adventists. Mr. 

Toms assumes the 

newly created 

position with 

considerable 

experience; he has served as the 

assistant treasurer for more than three 

years. 

He received a bachelor's degree in 

1971 at Columbia Union College with 

a double major, theology and business 

administration, with an emphasis in 

accounting. 

TWELVE 

He worked in the Pennsylvania 

Conference more than three years as 

assistant manager of the Adventist 

Book Center before joining the 

Wisconsin staff in March 1975. Mr. 

Toms and his wife, Sharon, have two 

sons, Jeremy, 4, and Andrew, 3. 

The office of controller is designed 

to bring the majority of the 

accounting functions of the 

institutions and church entities in 

Wisconsin under the direction of the 

conference treasury department with 

the aid of a computer system being 

standardized throughout the Lake 

Union. 

Mr. Toms will produce financial 

statements and other accounting data 

for Wisconsin Academy, the academy 

farm, the Adventist Book Center, the 

conference and the corporation, which 

includes trust accounting. 

Statistics, church officer and 

membership records, and the 

conference directory will all be 

computerized. 

Payroll accounting for both 

Wisconsin Academy and the 

conference has been going smoothly  

with the aid of the computer for more 

than two years. 

The controller will not be a 

conference officer, but will be a 

regular participant on the K-12 board, 

the corporation board, and the 

conference committee meetings to 

coordinate all accounting, provide 

input and serve as a resource for 

management. 

The assistant treasurer position will 

not be filled because business 

internships are available through Lake 

Union Conference sponsorship on a 

sharing basis with the local conference. 

Wisconsin claims another first with 

the implementation of the position of 

controller. The first K-12 organization 

in the Lake Union was established two 

years ago in Wisconsin. 

Warren H. Dick 
Treasurer 

	AOUEF1TIST COPTACT 	.S% 
IF YOU'RE SINGLE, 18 'molder, and a 

Seventh-day Advootist, maybe we're for you! 
We're ADVENTIST CONTACT and we do 
exactly what thil mew impko—put Adventist 
singles in contact wet other Adventist singles on 
the basis of commeer-ruatched Interests and 
attitudes. To widen your circle of friends, write to 
ADVENTIST CONTACT. P.O. Box 4250, 
Takoma Park, MD 20012 (Confidential to men 
who recognize opportunity when "she" knocks: 
Girls outnumber guys.) See our articles in 
INSIGHT, Nov. 12, 1974; Feb. 3 & 10, 1976, 
along with various union paper articles. 

People In Transition 
DAVID BRAUN is the new pastor of the 
Cairo, Marion and Metropolis, Illinois, 
churches. Pastor Braun, formerly a 
machinist, recently finished a B.A. degree in 
theology at Andrews University. He is 
married to the former Roberta Erickson of 
Evanston, Illinois, and they have one son, 
Daniel, 2. 

BYRON CHALKER will be Bible teacher 
and associate pastor in charge of religious 
activities and AYBL at Wisconsin Academy, 
Columbus, Wisconsin, this fall. He is an 
alumnus of Wisconsin Academy and a 
graduate of Southern Missionary College. He 
joins the Wisconsin Academy staff after 
teaching six years at Grand Ledge Academy. 
Mrs. Chalker is also a Wisconsin Academy 
almuna and a graduate of Southern 
Missionary College with a B.S. in nursing. 
The Chal kers have three children. 

IRIS ENGELMAN a graduate of Rio Lindo 
Academy and Pacific Union College, is a 
member of the Missionary Volunteer Task 
Force and will be the assistant dean of 
women at Wisconsin Academy, Columbus, 
Wisconsin. 

JERRY D. HIGGS, publishing director of 
the Illinois Conference, has accepted a call 
to be publishing director for the Ohio 
Conference of Seventh-day Adventists, 
Mount Vernon, Ohio. 

ROBERT HOEY will be dean of men and 



Valerie Phillips Judy Wareham 

Byron Chalker Iris Engelman Robert and Linda Hoey 

Roberta, Daniel and David Braun 

teach freshman Bible and physical education 

at Wisconsin Academy, Columbus, 

Wisconsin. He is a graduate of Loma Linda 

University, La Sierra, California. His wife, 

LINDA HOEY, is also a graduate of Loma 

Linda University with a B.A. in correctional 

science. She will be guidance counselor and 

teach girls' physical education. 

VALERIE PHILLIPS has joined the staff of 

Battle Creek Sanitarium Hospital as assistant 

chaplain. Miss Phillips graduated from 

Atlantic Union College in Massachusetts 

with a degree in behavioral science. 

Formerly she was an assistant director of a 

staff and counseling center, an assistant 

resident dean, and worked with suicidal 

patients at Worcester Memorial Hospital. 

DR. JONG EUN SONG, formerly chief 

resident of urology at the United States 

Public Health Service Hospital in Staten 

Island, New York, has joined Battle Creek 

Sanitarium Hospital's medical staff as a 

urologist. His office is at 163 North Avenue. 

Dr. Song received his M.D. degree from 

Kyung Pook National University in Taegu, 

Korea, in 1960. The Songs have one son, 

Mike, 11. 

JUDY WAREHAM, formerly charge nurse 

for the intensive care unit at Loma Linda 

University Medical Center in California, is 

now coordinator of the critical care unit at 

Battle Creek Sanitarium Hospital, Battle 

Creek, Michigan. A graduate of Loma Linda 

University in California, she has served as an 

administrative assistant for oncology 
research and worked in a neonatal intensive 

care unit at Loma Linda Medical Center. 

CUT OUT AND SAVE CUT OUT AND SAVE CUT OUT AND SAVE CUT OUT AND SAVE CUT OUT AND SAVE 

Sunset Table for LANSING, MICH. 
Eastern Standard Time 

Computed by the U.S. Naval Observatory, Washington, D.C., and may be used in any year 
of the twentieth century. Error not exceeding two minutes and generally less than one minute. 
Add one hour for Daylight Saving Time if and when in use. 

DAY JAN. FEB. MAR. APR. MAY JUNE JULY AUG. SEPT. OCT. NOV. DEC. DAY 
1 5:15 5:51 6:27 7:04 7:38 8:09 8:20 7:59 7:13 6:20 5:31 5:05 1 
2 5:16 5:52 6:28 7:05 7:39 8:10 8:20 7:58 7:11 6:18 5:30 5:05 2 
3 5:17 5:54 6:30 7:06 7:40 8:11 8:19 7:56 7:09 6:16 5:28 5:05 3 
4 5:17 5:55 6:31 7:07 7:41 8:11 8:19 7:55 7:08 6:15 5:27 5:05 4 
5 5:18 5:56 6:32 7:08 7:42 8:12 8:19 7:54 7:06 6:13 5:26 5:04 5 

6 5:19 5:58 6:33 7:09 7:44 8:13 8:19 7:53 7:04 6:11 5:25 5:04 6 
7 5:20 5:59 6 34 7:11 7:45 8:13 8.18 7:51 7:03 6:09 5:24 5:04 7 
8 5:21 6:00 6:36 7:12 7:46 8:14 8:18 7:50 7:01 6:08 5:22 5:04 8 
9 5:23 6:01 6:37 7:13 7:47 8:15 8:18 7:49 6:59 6:06 5:21 5:04 9 

10 5:24 6:03 6:38 7:14 7:48 8:15 8:17 7:47 6:57 6:04 5:20 5:04 10 

11 5:25 6:04 6:39 7:15 7:49 8:16 8:17 7:46 6:55 6:03 5:19 5:04 11 
12 5:26 6:05 6:40 7:16 7:50 8:16 8:16 7:44 6:54 6:01 5:18 5:04 12 
13 5:27 6:07 6:42 7:17 7:51 8:17 8:16 7:43 6:52 5:59 5:17 5:04 13 
14 5:28 6:08 6:43 7:19 7:52 8:17 8:15 7:42 6:50 5:58 5:16 5:05 14 
IS 5:29 6:09 6:44 7:20 7:53 8:18 8:14 7:40 6:48 5:56 5:15 5:05 15 

16 5:30 6:11 6:45 7:21 7:54 8:18 8:14 7:39 6:47 5:54 5:14 5:05 16 
17 5:32 6:12 6:46 7:22 7:55 8:18 8:13 7:37 6:45 5:53 5:14 5:05 17 
18 5:33 6:13 6:48 7:23 7:56 8:19 8:12 7:36 6:43 5:51 5:13 5:06 18 
19 5:34 6:15 6:49 7:24 7:57 8:19 8:11 7:34 6:41 5:50 5:12 5:06 19 
20 5:35 6:16 6:50 7:25 7:58 8:19 8:11 7:33 6:39 5:48 5:11 5:07 20 

21 5:37 6:17 6:51 7:27 7:59 8:20 8:10 7:31 6:38 5:47 5:10 5:07 21 
22 5:38 6:18 6:52 7:28 8:00 8:20 8:09 7:29 6:36 5:45 5:10 5708 22 
23 5:39 6:20 6:53 7:29 8:01 8:20 8:08 7:28 6:34 5:44 5:09 5:08 23 
24 5:40 6:21 6:55 7:30 8:02 8:20 8:07 7:26 6:32 5:42 5:09 5:09 24 
25 5:42 6:22 6:56 7:31 8:03 8:20 8:06 7:25 6:30 5:41 5:08 5:09 25 

26 5:43 6:23 6:57 7:32 8:04 8:20 8:05 7:23 6:29 5:39 5:07 5:10 26 
27 5:44 6:25 6:58 7:33 8:05 8:20 8:04 7:21 6:27 5:38 5:07 5:11 27 
28 5.46 6:26 6:59 7:35 8:06 8:20 8:03 7:20 6:25 5:36 5:06 5:11 28 
29 5:47 6:27 7:00 7:36 8:07 8:20 8:02 7:18 6:23 5:35 5:06 5:12 29 
30 5:48 7:01 7:37 8:08 8:20 8:01 7:16 6:22 5:34 5:06 5:13 30 

31 5:50 7:03 8:08 8:00 7:15 5:32 5:14 31 

THIRTEEN 



announcements 
LAKE UNION 

THE HERITAGE SINGERS will appear in 
concert in the Lake Union on the following 
dates: Oconto Falls High School 
Auditorium, Oconto Falls, Wisconsin, 
September 11, 7:30 P.M.; Wisconsin 
Academy, Columbus, Wisconsin, September 
14, 7:30 P.M.; Central Adventist Church, 
2229 North Terrace Avenue, Milwaukee, 
Wisconsin, September 16, 7:30 P.M.; Taylor 
Avenue Church of the Nazarene, 2100 
Taylor Avenue, Racine, Wisconsin, 
September 18, 7:30 P.M.; Kellogg 
Auditorium, Battle Creek, Michigan, 
September 20, 7:30 P.M.; Johnson 
Auditorium, Andrews University, Berrien 
Springs, Michigan, September 23, 8 P.M., 
and Grand Ledge Academy, Grand Ledge, 
Michigan, September 24, 7 P.M. 

ILLINOIS 

SDA LICENSE PLATES: It's that time of 
year again. Notification has been received 
from state headquarters at Springfield that 
the special license plates with "SDA" 
imprinted will again be reserved for church 
members. Application should be made 
through the conference office, both for new 
numbers and renewals. The preprinted form 
which is sent from the state, plus a check 
made out to the State of Illinois should be 
sent to the conference office no later than 
September 25. We will process them here 
and forward them to the state. Send 
applications to the Illinois Conference 
Office, Box 89, Brookfield, IL 60513. 

MAYOR DALEY MARATHON: If you are 
planning to run in the marathon on 
September 24 and would like to know other 
Adventists who are running, please contact 
Pastor Tom Shepherd, 142 Thackeray, 
Bolingbrook, IL 60439. The 26-mile race 
begins at 10:30 A.M. from the Daley Plaza, 
121 North LaSalle, Chicago. There is a $10 
fee. 

DID YOU LOSE SOMETHING AT CAMP 
MEETING? Unclaimed items lost at camp 
meeting include: a woman's purse with a 
white Bible inside; a child's blue "little 
lamb" purse; child's watch; a woman's 
navy-blue sweater; a child's navy-blue 
jacket; a child's white and pink knit poncho; 
a small white knit sweater cape; an 
extra-large adult navy-blue running jacket; a 
doll; two pairs of prescription glasses; a 
beige umbrella; a small black leather Bible; a 
child's Living Bible, has the name "Johnny" 
in it; a white leather Bible with "To Pam 
from Bart" in it; a black hard-cover Bible, 
with the name Andrew Carl Hamm in it; 
Fundamentals of Christian Education, 
property of Mr. and Mrs. Alberto M. 
Cabardo Jr.; a yellow Tupperware container, 
and other miscellaneous items, such as 
scarves, keys, etc. If you lost any of these 
items please send a description of the item 
and your name and address to the Treasury 

Department, Illinois Conference, Box 89, 
Brookfield, I L 60513. 

INDIANA 

10 from 10 A.M. to 4 P.M. There will be 
camp meeting prices on books and special 
prices on some foods. 

THE INDIANA BOOK AND BIBLE 
HOUSE will be open on all Sundays from 
12 noon to 5 P.M. with the exception of 
holiday weekends. Phone: (317) 773-8118. 

MICHIGAN 

ARE YOU PLANNING TO ATTEND THE 
UNIVERSITY OF MICHIGAN or Eastern 
Michigan University this fall; If you are, 
then look for us when you come to register. 
We will be there to offer any help we can to 
make your registration a smooth one, or to 
be of any other help to you. ANN ARBOR 
S.D.A. CAMPUS MINISTRY. 

WISCONSIN 

THE WISCONSIN ADVENTIST BOOK 
CENTER will be open on September 10 
from 12 to 5 P.M. for the annual open 
house. Camp-meeting prices will be in effect 
on books, records, Bibles, et cetera. Certain 
food items will be reduced to camp-meeting 
prices as well. 

OUTSIDE LAKE UNION 

FORMER STUDENTS AND STAFF OF 
LOMA LINDA ACADEMY: All-day 
homecoming activities planned for Sabbath, 
November 4, in Loma Linda. Write or call 
for details: Loma Linda Academy, 10656 
Anderson, Loma Linda, CA 92354. Phone: 
(714) 796-0161. Send your old academy 
snapshots and names and addresses of 
former students. 

Classified ads 
All advertisements must be approved by your local 

conference office. No phoned ads will be accepted. 

Final ad deadline is Thursday, 9 a.m., 12 days before 
the date of issue. 50 words maximum. Limit of four 

insertions. 
Rates: $7.00 per insertion for ads originating in the 

Lake Union. $10.50 per insertion for out of union ads. 
All ads must be paid in advance of printing. Money 
orders and checks should be made payable to the Lake 
Union Conference. There will be no refunds for 

cancellations. 
The HERALD cannot be responsible for advertise. 

ments appearing in its columns and reserves the right 
to edit classified ads in conformance with editorial 

policies. The HERALD does not accept responsibility 
for categorical or typographical errors. 

FOR SALE HINSDALE: Lovely 3-bedroom 
brick bi-level home with 2 full baths, 
paneled family room, subbasement and 
free-standing fireplace. All appliances 
included. Back yard has covered patio and 
garden space. 20-year-old maple shade trees. 
Asking only $73,900. Call for appointment. 
Red Carpet, Castlewood Homes, (312) 
963-2000. 	 —281-32 

REAL ESTATE: Hinsdale, Downers Grove, 
Naperville. For honest service in real estate 
call Jo Anne Dillon, realtor associate with 
Red Carpet, Castlewood Homes, Downers 
Grove, IL (312) 963-2000, or home, 
972-0530. Let me help you buy or sell your 
next home in my area. Call now for a free 
market appraisal of your home. 	—282-35 

We are accepting applications for the 
position of FOREMAN in our redwood 
department at ADELPHIAN MILL. This 
position involves assembly, staining and 
packaging operations. Denominational 
employment with standard benefits. Send 
resume to Jim Metzger, Adelphian Mill, 820 
Academy Rd., Holly, MI 48442. 	—288-31  

operate an Adventist home for elderly 
women. Beautiful country atmosphere. 
Requirements: knowledge of household 
duties, cooking, and compassion for older 
people. Live-in accommodations and good 
pay. Write 423 Dryden Rd., Metamora, MI 
48455. Phone ( 313) 693-2490, or 
678-2779. 

—289-31 

WANTED: Retired Christian woman to 
share our home and assist our two girls, 7 
and 11—getting them ready for school and 
taking care of the younger girl who is 
sometimes ill. Our home is well furnished 
and is located in a quiet neighborhood. Call 
(616) 471-1189. 	 —295-31 

Fine COUNTRY HOME FOR SALE by 
owner. Located 11/2  miles from Andrews 
University on 2 acres. 3 bedrooms, family 
room, 11/2  baths, white stone fireplace in 
living room and built-in dishwasher, stove 
and large refrigerator/freezer. Also 16-x-32 
swimming pool. Call (616) 471-7580 for 
appointment. 	 —296-31 

NEW BI-LEVEL HOUSE, excellent 
condition, near Andrews University on 2/3 
acre. 3 bedrooms, 2 baths and large 
fireplace. Has an apartment with fireplace. 
Landscaped, air conditioned, 2-car garage. 
$70,000. Owner must relocate. Immediately 
available. Shown by appointment only. Call 
(616) 471-9076. 	 —297-33 

A small public accounting firm in 
Williamsburg, Iowa seeks to hire 
CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT. 
Firm will consider all applicants with 
potential and desire to become a partner. 
Salary is open. Contact Steven G. Sacora, 
C.P.A., P.O. Box C, Williamsburg, IA 52361. 
Phone: (319) 668-1560. 	 —298-32 

NEW! CHRIST OUR LIFE CASSETTE 
BIBLE STUDIES. 30 beautiful, 
Christ-centered dialogue studies by Emilio 
Knechtle. These spirit-filled studies are 
changing many lives. Share your faith the 
easy way. Album of 15 cassettes with 
coordinated printed lessons only $32.95 
postpaid. AMERICAN CASSETTE 
MINISTRIES, P.O. Box 922, Harrisburg, 
PA. 17108. 	 —299-32 

FESTIVAL OF FAITH CASSETTE 
TAPES—Official recordings of 3 American 
and 2 Canadian Festivals of Faith. 
Outstanding workshops and sermons. 
High-quality cassettes with special Festival 
of Faith labels and souvenir cassette albums. 
AMERICAN CASSETTE MINISTRIES, 
P.O. Box 922, Harrisburg, PA. 17108. 

—300-32 

HOMOSEXUALITY AND THE POWER TO 
CHANGE by Colin Cook. An authoritative 
Christ-centered approach that will bring 
deliverance and salvation. An excellent tool 
for pastors and laymen. Album of 10 
cassettes, $21.95 postpaid as advertised in 
Insight Magazine. Send check to: 
AMERICAN CASSETTE MINISTRIES, 
P.O. Box 922, Harrisburg, PA. 17108. 

—301-32 

SCRIPTURE IN SONG! Workers at the New 
Earth Vegetarian Restaurant sing Bible 
verses. One cassette. Send $3 to The New 
Heavens, 728 Oakton, Elk Grove, IL 60007. 

—302-31 

"SERVICE IN REAL ESTATE." That's the 
motto of LIVING REALTY in BERRIEN 
SPRINGS. We handle all details from the 
initial listing to the closing transaction. Give 
us a try today! You'll be pleased. Phone: 
(616) 473-1234. 	 —303-31 

PRODUCE ASSISTANT MANAGER and 
BAKERY LEADER, Apple Valley Market, 
Andrews University. Applicants need prior 
experience in the area and qualifications to 
train student workers. 40-hour week. Paid 
vacations, holidays, sick leave, 

THE INDIANA BOOK AND BIBLE NEEDED IMMEDIATELY—Single, 
HOUSE will hold open house on September 	competent assistant 40 to 60 years of age to 

FOUR TEEN 



ALCOHOL, 
TOBACCO, 
DRUG PROBLEMS ... 

. in your home, church, 

school, or community? 

The Temperence Department 

of the Seventh-day Adventist 

church is your agency serving 

you with programs, literature, 

films, and other aids toward 

positive alternatives. 

Please request guidance and 

assistance by contacting your 

church temperance leader, 

conference temperance direc-

tor, or write the temperence 

director of the General Con-

ference, 6840 Eastern Ave-

nue, N.W., Washington, D.C., 

20012, U.S.A. 

REAL LIFE 

—IT'S YOUR CHOICE 

comprehensive medical insurance program, 
children's tuition assistance, denominational 
retirement program. Apply Personnel 
Department, Andrews University, Berrien 
Springs, MI 49104. Phone: (616) 471-3302. 

—308-31 

WANTED TO RENT IMMEDIATELY: 
Pastor from Berrien Springs area would like 
to rent a 3-bedroom house, duplex or 

apartment in the Grand Ledge Academy 
vicinity. 3 children. Please write: Route 1, 
Box 440, Shawnee Road, Berrien Springs, 
MI 49103, or call (616) 471-1562. —310-31 

Mileposts 
WEDDINGS: 

Roxanne Marie Simon and Garry Richard 
Starkey were married March 19, 1978, in 
Grand Ledge, Michigan. Pastor Steve Willsey 
performed the ceremony. 

Roxanne is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Arnold Simon of Grand Ledge, and Garry is 
the son of Mrs. Janice Starkey of 
Indianapolis, Indiana. 

The couple are making their home in 
Indianapolis, Indiana, where Garry is 
farming. 

Sherry Lynn Starkey and Stephen William 
Smith were married June 11, 1978, in 
Brownsburg, Indiana. Pastor Steve Willsey 
performed the ceremony. 

Sherry is the daughter of Mrs. Janice 
Starkey of Indianapolis, Indiana. Stephen is 
the son of Mr. and Mrs. Arley Smith Sr. of 
Texarkana, Texas. 

Sherry is a nurse and Stephen is a 
graduate of LaSierra College. He is currently 
completing requirements for a Master of 
Science degree from Andrews University. 
They will be making their home in 
Texarkana where Stephen will join his 
brother in business. 

Joanne Diane Zacharias and Bruce 
Galbraith were married July 23, 1978, in 
the Cicero, Indiana, Church. Elder Randall 
Murphy performed the ceremony. 

Joanne is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Harold Zacharias of Cicero, and Bruce is the 
son of Mr. and Mrs. Evan Galbraith of South 
Bend, Indiana. 

The couple will be making their home in 
Hutchinson, Minnesota. 

OBITUARIES: 
EDDINGTON, Lloyd Melvin, 67, born 

Sept. 16, 1910, in Bunker Hill, Ill., died July 
21, 1978, in Brighton, Ill. He was a member 
of the Alton, Ill., Church. 

Survivors include his wife, Nellie; a son, 
Stanley of Brighton; a sister, Nellie 
McCrellis of Concord, Calif., and 3 
grandchildren. 

Services were conducted by Elder Philip 
R. Colburn, and interment was in Woodburn 
Cemetery in Woodburn, Ill. 

LANG, Gottlieb, born Jan 24, 1889, in 
Russia, died June 12, 1978, in Berrien 
Springs, Mich. He spent many years as a 

faculty member in various academies of the 
denomination. 

Survivors include a son, Harold of Berrien 
Springs; 3 sisters, Mary Remboldt of Gackle, 
N.D., Lydia Kammerer of Portland, Ore., 
and Maggie Pellett of Lewiston, Idaho, and 
3 grandchildren. 

From the Spirit of Prophecy— 
"At the foot of the cross, 

remembering that for one sinner 
Christ would have laid down His 
life, you may estimate the value 
of a soul."—Christ's Object 
Lessons, p. 196. 
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Sunset Tables 

Give away an 
• 

enrollment 
card 
this week. 

Voice of Prophecy)  

Aug. 18 Aug. 25 

Berrien Springs, Mich. E.D. 8:42 8:32 
Chicago, Ill. C.D. 7:46 7:36 
Detroit, Mich. E.D. 8:30 8:19 
Indianapolis, Ind. E.S. 7:38 7:27 
La Crosse, Wis. C.D. 8:05 7:53 
Lansing, Mich. E.D. 8:36 8:25 
Madison, Wis. C.D. 7:56 7:45 
Springfield, Ill. C.D. 7:51 7:41 

FIFTEEN 



World Church Mews 

INGATHERING ENCOUNTERS 

It was the last house Jim and Dorothy 
Gray visited that October evening in 1976, 
in La Grande, Oregon. Ellen Bush, a busy 
young housewife with two preschool boys, 
gave an Ingathering offering and then signed 
a card requesting a copy of Bible Readings 

for the Home. Carol Towler and Dorothy 
Gray gave Ellen Bible studies, and on March 
4, 1978, Ellen was baptized. She is happy in 
her new church, and the boys are really 
enjoying Sabbath School. Dorothy Gray, 

left, Ellen Bush and Elder James Gray 
discuss God's providence in Ellen's life. 

L.L.U. HEART TEAM 
IN SAUDI ARABIA 

Loma Linda University's Overseas 

Heart Surgery Team began a 

continuing program of open-heart 

surgery in Saudi Arabia in June, 

according to team co-directors Dr. 

Joan Coggin, associate dean for 

international programs in the School 

of Medicine, and Dr. Ellsworth E. 

Wareham, professor of surgery. 

Drs. Coggin and Wareham, with a 

group of 11 physicians, nurses, and 

other support personnel, joined their 

Arabian counterparts at a Saudi 

Arabian Ministry of Defense and 

Aviation hospital in Khamis Mushayt, 

located in the southern part of the 

kingdom. 

The heart team returned to Loma 

Linda in April from their third trip to 

Saudi Arabia. During their eight-week 

stay the heart team successfully 

performed 50 heart surgeries without a 

serious complication or fatality. The 

heart team performed a similar feat 

last year when they operated on 51 

patients without a fatality. 

The team has a contract with the 

Saudi Arabian Ministry of Defense and 

Aviation to develop an open-heart 

surgery program in Saudi Arabia, and 

in addition has trained eight military 

personnel in the various paramedical 

fields relating to open-heart surgery. 

1985 WORLD CONFERENCE 
IN NEW ORLEANS 

Church officials have announced 

that the 1985 General Conference 

session will meet in the New Orleans 

Superdome from June 27 to July 6 of 

that year. This highest decision-making 

body in the Adventist church meets 

every five years, with the upcoming 

session slated for 1980 in Dallas, 

Texas. Rudolph Reinhard, secretary of 

the physical arrangements committee 

of the General Conference, said the 

superdome sessions will draw 25,000 

to 30,000 visitors during the two 

weekends of the session in New 

Orleans. 

Reader's Digest Senior Editor Ric Cox 

ADVENTIST EDITORS MEET 

About 40 Adventist editors met in 

the mountains of Colorado recently to 

exhange views on editorial subjects. 

The convention was sponsored by the 

General Conference publishing 

department and brought together the 

managers of all three publishing  

houses, their book editors and the 

editors of 10 well-known church 

magazines. 

The delegates were housed at Glacier 

View Ranch, and ate family style in 

the dining room. 

Specific workshops and groups 

huddled daily to unify their respective 

editorial groups. Attention was 

focused on the technical aspects of 

producing more attractive 

publications, the relationship between 

author and editor, and how to capture 

the reader's eye. 

The convention's special guest was 

Ric Cox, senior editor of the Reader's 

Digest. 

NEW PRODUCTIONS 
BY AUDIO VISUAL MINISTRY 

A series of slide programs for the 

Sabbath School, a new record for tiny 

tots, and a 30-minute film entitled, 

"Forging a Future," are all part of a 

new group of productions recently 

issued by the Adventist Audio Visual 

Ministry Department in Newbury 

Park, California. 

The two slide programs are a series 

of shows for kindergarten teachers to 

help teach the lesson study, and a 

continuing presentation called 

"Witnessing Highlights" to be used 

during the lay activities period. 

Primary-age children can listen to 

their Sabbath School stories in a 

dramatized version on cassettes, and 

parents can teach their children the 

songs they hear in Sabbath School 

with a new record now available in 

Adventist Book Centers. It is called 

"Sabbath Songs for Tiny Tots." 

The film "Forging a Future" 

commemorates the centennial 

anniversary of Seventh-day Adventist 

educational work. This 16mm color 

film focuses on all levels of learning 

and captures the dedication of those 

who enabled the system to succeed. 

For more information about 

ordering, write to International 

Adventist Audio Visual Ministry, 1100 

Rancho Conejo Drive, Newbury Park, 

CA 91320. 
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